S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday, 6th March 2013 in the Parish Council Meeting Room.  
1.  Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr H Hofmeister,  Ms D Scott, Mrs M Albinson, Rev D Tate, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Public: Mrs J Curtis (South Wootton Pre-school)
   Apologies:  Mr D Gerrard and Mrs D Gotts.
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting on 5th December 2012:  Mr Price proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.    
3.  To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: None
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  Mrs Curtis explained that she was present at the meeting on behalf of the Pre-school to seek permission to apply for a Lottery Grant to improve the outside play area at the Village Hall. Mr Narborough brought item 5, to discuss matters in relation to the Village Hall forward so that Mrs Curtis could make her request. 
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Village Hall:  

Pre-school Outdoor Play Area: Mrs Curtis referred to the circulated information regarding a proposed Lottery Grant to make improvements to the outside play area at the Village Hall. Mrs Curtis said that it is likely that the Pre-school may be awarded up to £10,000 of Lottery funding. She said that the Pre-schools main consideration is safety and unfortunately with the current paved play surface accidents which occur from time to time are a problem.
Mrs Curtis explained that if the Parish Council is agreeable part of the funding to be applied for would be used towards a wet pour surface. She stated that this type of surface is used on play areas, school grounds and anywhere which needs a safe tumble surface for children to play. Mrs Curtis stated that as there is no climbing equipment on the area, only the minimum thickness would be required. It was confirmed that the wet pour surface would be a basic slate grey colour.
Mrs Curtis said that the Pre-school would like to make other additional improvements with money which may be left over. She explained that finding enough shade is a problem in the summer months. Whilst the trees provide a natural shade, gazebos are also erected to protect the children. Mrs Curtis said that large canopy shades are available which can either be left in situ or removed over the winter months. 

Other items which the Pre-school would like to purchase with the Grant funding, is a replacement fence for the back perimeter, a covered sandpit and possibly a seating area such as a wooden gazebo.
Mrs Curtis informed members that she had obtained quotes for the work and confirmed that to provide the wet pour surface, the shade canopy and the sandpit the cost would be £8811, plus the cost of a replacement fence would bring the total to around £10,000.

Mrs Curtis confirmed that none of the items would be permanent and could be removed if necessary. She also confirmed that the Pre-school would not need to put their own money towards the venture as the Lottery Grant would fund the entire project.

Members were concerned regarding a possible future extension to the Village Hall and felt that Mrs Curtis should contact the Lottery Fund, to ensure that there are no limitations or conditions to the Grant Award, should the items need to be removed. It was felt that it should be stipulated that if the area is needed for an extension in the future, the Pre-school would have to remove the items.
Mrs Curtis confirmed that she would telephone the Lottery Fund for advice prior to the full Parish Council meeting scheduled for 12th March 2013. She also stated that she would provide a floor plan of the project. Mr Narborough proposed in principle that the Pre-school should apply for their Grant funding for the items discussed, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.  

Request for Pre-school Display Board: Mrs Curtis stated that in the past the Pre-school had display boards on the walls inside the Village Hall. When the Village Hall was renovated, the boards were removed. Mrs Curtis explained that the display boards would be used for topic displays only. She stated that a board 4ft x 6ft would be a good size. 

Members were concerned regarding the siting of the display board and felt that as the Village Hall is hired out for various functions, such as Weddings and Anniversary parties, the walls should be kept plain. It was said that if a display board is allowed, cream coloured blinds should be fitted to cover them when necessary.
Mrs Cornwell asked Mrs Curtis to make further enquiries and provide the Parish Council with more information, including quotes for suitable types.
Request for Women’s Institute Notice board: Mrs Cornwell referred to a request which had been received from the Women’s Institute to provide a Notice board just inside the entrance to the Village Hall. She explained that the size requested was 120cm x 60cm. 

Members raised concerns regarding the size of the Notice board and felt that by agreeing to the request, a precedent may be set for other local groups to make similar requests.

A discussion took place regarding the possibility of displaying information on a table and whether a portable Notice board could be a more suitable option. Members were concerned that the walls should be kept as a blank canvas as the Village Hall is hired for functions such as Weddings and Anniversary Parties.

Mrs Cornwell read out the letters which had been received and confirmed that the Women’s Institute were happy to pay for the Notice board as they would like it to include a memorial plaque. Members were sympathetic to the request; however, they generally felt that individual requests by different groups could not be accommodated. It was said that a shared community display board may be the most preferable option.

Mrs Cornwell suggested that the Pre-school could have their display board on the wall between the hatch and the door and a community display board could be sited between the door and the window. It was said that both boards would have to have cream coloured blinds fitted so they could be covered when necessary.

Mrs Cornwell stated that both she and Mr Narborough would measure the areas in the next two days. After brief discussion, Mr Williamson proposed that the Women’s Institute may purchase a display board, if they are happy to share it with the Community and the Pre-school could purchase and position a board on the opposite side; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
Request for Memorial Chairs/Trees: Mrs Cornwell explained that along with a Notice board the Women’s Institute had also put in a request via Mr Walker for either two Memorial Chairs with arms or for trees to be placed in the Village Hall grounds. After brief discussion, members felt that there is adequate space for two trees and felt that this was the most preferable choice. Mr Price proposed that the Women’s Institute may purchase two memorial trees of the same type as what is currently planted and plant them with plaques in the gaps in the Village Hall Car Park, this was seconded by Rev Tate with all members in favour.
Cycle Racks: Mrs Cornwell stated that a request had been made for Cycle Racks to be sited at the Parish Office. Mrs Cornwell said that she had made enquiries and found various suitable options at reasonable prices. After brief discussion, members felt that bikes can be locked to the existing railings and therefore felt the request was not necessary. Mr Price proposed that at this moment in time cycle racks are not necessary, this was seconded by Mr Williamson, with one member against, all other members were in favour.
Quotes for a Structural Survey: Mr Narborough explained that at present the Village Hall Structural Surveys are out of date. Mr Narborough confirmed that he had spoken to a local Structural Engineer, Mr Bob Murray who had provided quotes to carry out the necessary Surveys at both the Village Hall and the Parish Office. It was said that to carry out a Structural Survey at the Village Hall the cost would be £425 and at the Parish Office an extra £275. Members felt that the quotes were similar to what the Parish Council had paid in the past. Mr Narborough stated that he had spoken to Ian Bix Associates regarding a reference and they had confirmed that they had nothing to say against the work of Mr Murray. After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that Mr Murray should carry out the Structural Surveys at the Village Hall and the Parish Office; this was seconded by Rev Tate with all members in favour.
Mr Narborough informed members that Mr Walker, the Caretaker is now using a simple form as a checklist to ensure that internal checks such as gangways are being kept clear and fire safety checks are being carried out. It was said that the checklist is being effectively used.
Allotments:  

Dykes: Mr Narborough confirmed that no work has been carried out with the dykes.
Update: Mrs Kirby informed members that the current waiting list for Allotment plots had reduced significantly. She explained that upon contacting some of the people on the lists, their situations had changed and were no longer in a position to take on a plot. Mrs Kirby said that currently 13 people are on the list and only two live inside the Parish. 
Mrs Kirby confirmed that all plots are now rented out and all rents have been paid. 
The Green:  
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Handyman had cleared the blocked drain.
Mr Narborough spoke regarding the road across the Green and said that a small pot hole had formed. Mr Narborough confirmed that the hole had been marked and the contractors would come and repair the small hole, at no charge to the Parish Council.

Mrs Albinson spoke regarding the hedge which runs along Nursery Lane and stated that in the past an agreement had been made to ensure that the hedge would be maintained at the same height as the fence, so that people passing can see the Green. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would ask the Handyman to trim the hedge.

Ms Scott commented further regarding the view of the Green and stated that the wild flower corner also obstructs views of the Green. She said that very few wild flowers grow in the area and during the summer the grasses grow quite tall and look very untidy. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that in the past South Wootton in Bloom had asked that the area is cut only twice per year. It was said that if nothing of any value can grow in the area, perhaps South Wootton in Bloom can take back their proposal. Ms Scott proposed that the area should be cut at the end of May when the spring bulbs have died down and then be looked after by strimming thereafter, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

Finally, Mr Price spoke regarding the lovely show of snowdrops on the bank from Low Road towards the Pond. It was said that it would be nice if the display could spread further along Nursery Lane to the pond, then towards Common Lane and then on to Nursery Close. Members felt that Mrs Cornwell should write to South Wootton in Bloom to request that more bulbs are planted. 

St Mary’s Churchyard:  
Wall Repairs: Mrs Cornwell informed members that the first stage of repairs to the wall had been completed and the next stage would soon take place, it was confirmed that money is already in the budget for the work.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would speak to the Architect to ask him to look at the cracks which had appeared in the first stage repairs.

Cemetery: Nothing to report 
Parish Office: Nothing to report
Wootton Park: 
Mr Narborough informed members that a meeting is scheduled for the morning of Monday 11th March 2013, to discuss recent correspondence received from Mr Jim Milne, the Chairman of North Wootton Parish Council. It was said that the situation with North Wootton Parish Council had become quite fraught recently and the correspondence from Mr Milne had raised various points. Mrs Cornwell stated that the Vice Chairman of the Wootton Park Committee, Mr Narborough, Mr Price and Mr Jordan would meet to discuss the content of the correspondence prior to the full Parish Council meeting on Tuesday 12th March 2013. 

A discussion took place regarding proposals made by the Wootton Park Committee, it was said that such proposals should possibly be discussed in the first instance by the Assets Committee rather than being put directly to the full Parish Council. 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Grant request had been submitted for the re-roofing of the Pavilion. It was confirmed that the Norfolk Community Construction Fund were happy with the application and a decision would be known later in the month. 
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that all electrics within the Pavilion had been checked and a certificate of confirmation had been received. 
The next full Wootton Park meeting is scheduled for 26th March 2013.
SWiB:  
Balcony Containers: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Balcony Containers are due to be fitted on to the railings of the Parish Office on 13th March 2013. 
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.30pm.

6. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 5th June 2013 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

5th June 2013 






Chairman
